Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


April 8, 2013
Minutes 

Present:  Meg Dexter, Mary Lou Dyer, Laurie Raymond, Darla S. Chafin, Lorie Dorrance, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Amanda Eisenhart, Rita Sloat, Amy Moller, Sue Murphy, Inga Sullivan, Grace Guerrette, Melinda Kelley, Jim Martin, Brian L. McKnight, Suzanne Boras, Tim Agnew, Helen Meserve, Bob Gauthier, Patrick Moore, Rich Cantz, Anne Nadzo, Ann-Marie Mayberry, Joan G. Rogers, Kerry Fitzgerald, Sue Witt, Beth Mylroie, Romy Spitz, Perry Blass, Staci Converse, Laurie Kimball, Karen Dufour, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick. Via telephone: Stacey Lamontagne, Paul Mall.
Cullen Ryan introduced himself, welcomed the group, and wished all a Happy Spring!  Participants introduced themselves.  Helen Meserve reminded the group about the “Y Arts” program coming up this Saturday. Click here to view the flyer. A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  

Featured speakers:

Jennifer Kimble, Operations Manager, Maine Medical Center Vocational Services (MMCVS)   1-888-208-8700      www.benefitsandworkinme.org  
MMCVS provides free benefits counseling to anyone in Maine receiving Social Security disability benefits.  Their Community Work Incentives Coordinators (CWICs, also known as Benefits Counselors) are specifically trained to understand SSDI and SSI benefits and limitations.  Currently, there are only five CWICs serving the population, even though Maine has the 6th highest percentage rate in the country of people receiving these benefits.  Since disability recipients comprise only a tiny fraction of people receiving Social Security benefits, it is understandable that not all field administrators have this expertise.  Jennifer said they meet with people all the time who are making decisions based on myths.  One of the most common myths; a person will lose their benefits if they work.  A show of hands confirmed this misunderstanding is widespread.  For example, a student under 22 years old can earn up to $7,000 a year without a change in SSI benefits.  It is important to remember that SSDI was designed as an insurance program, not a welfare programs.  Benefit calculations vary according to a person’s particular situation.  CWICs can help with evaluating current benefits, work incentive planning, and determining the impact of employment on benefits.  The impact of earned income on benefits depends on the benefits received and amount of earnings for each individual person.  Another thing to remember is that work-and disability-related expenses paid out-of-pocket can be used to reduce what SSA will consider “countable” earnings.  Please refer to the attached Power Point presentation and MMCVS’ website for more detail.   Click here for the PowerPoint presentation.  
Question:  How would you write something off?

Response:  You would incur the expense, like a bus pass needed to get to work, then submit the proof and explanation of its relation to the impairment to Social Security.  

Question:  What about job-coaching, would that be covered?

Response:  If paid out-of-pocket, yes.  But it is unlikely that it would work if a significant amount of support is needed.  A job coach may be part of a Plan to Achieve Self-Support (PASS).  With a PASS, a person writes a plan towards becoming less dependent on SSI or SSDI.  That plan can include many expenses, like school.  You submit your application to the PASS cadre to for approval.  If approved, you can put income, assets and other resources into an account that SSA will not count as an asset, but which you can use toward the goals in your plan.  FMI on the PASS program go to:  http://www.socialsecurity.gov/disabilityresearch/wi/pass.htm.  If receiving SSDI, Medicare coverage extends for 7 3/4 years or more after a person starts working.  If you have Maine Care and your income exceeds $1,033 per month, you may no longer be eligible for regular Maine Care.  However, there are some protections in place for people who work, including people who have waivers.  If someone starts working and they immediately get bumped off Maine Care, there is likely an error.  

During the nine months trial work period (not necessarily consecutive), a person on SSDI can make as much as they want with no change to SSDI.  If the amount earned is over $750, it just counts as one of those nine months.  After those nine months, there3 are further protections for those who work

Question:  What is the regulation for that?
Response:  I don’t know off hand.  I can get that information to you later.  If you go to the MMCVS website, click on “Fact Sheets” in the right hand column.  There is detailed information about the topics we’ve talked about today.  CWICs cover the entire state, so we can meet people anywhere.   
Question:  Is there a waiting list to meet with a CWIC?  
Response:  Yes, there is usually a wait.  We prioritize people who are already working, so those who are not yet working can sometimes wait longer.  People, who are connected to VR (Vocational Rehabilitation) or a service agency, are often referred by those agencies, but you do not have to have a referral to request services.  

Comment:  I am shocked!  My son’s job coach said if he works full time he’ll lose his benefits!

Response:  I know, you would think that folks in the field would know the regulations, but the rules are complex and people just don’t know.  We are trying to get the word out by attending meetings like one.  We could talk all day there are so many different rules.  Call us with questions; our contact information is in the Power Point.   

End of presentation.

Meg Dexter, Senior Program Director, Charlotte White Center (CWC)    http://cwcmaine.com   
The Charlotte White Center is a non-profit organization with over thirty years of experience and commitment to their mission: To provide quality community health and social services for adults, children, and families affected by cognitive and developmental disabilities, behavioral and mental health challenges, domestic violence, and acquired brain injuries.  Recently, they have been exploring ways to use technology to help their clients achieve greater independence.  Meg noted that pieces of technology can be used in many settings.  For example, there is GPS app for people trying to kick substance abuse.  When they get physically close to known drug areas, their phone gives an audible prompt asking if they need to make a phone call for sobriety support.  CWC is conducting a pilot program with “Rest Assured” (http://www.restassuredsystem.com), an Indiana company that uses remote, real time monitoring with two-way communication.  This, and other technologies, will have huge impacts for the populations we serve.  Meg then showed the video, “Living the Smart Life”; produced by AbleLink Technologies (http://ablelinktech.com).  The film shows how various technologies help Rusty, a person with disabilities, live independently. 
Comment:  Before the iPhone, I hardly ever made phone calls or texted.  It’s made a big difference for me over the past year.

Response:  And tablets can support a lot of programs, like “It’s Done”.  It can be programmed to be a reminder system, asking someone, “Did you take your medicine?

Comment:  We are also working on automating things.  Colorado has two smart homes for people in wheelchairs.  They can manipulate everything in their room without staff doing it for them.  

Question:  Are there any agencies that do home visits?

Response:  We are at the beginning stages.  We are trying to hire people with the expertise to customize homes and do it cheaply.  Another good person to connect with is Kathy Adams from Maine CITE (http://www.mainecite.org) 621-3195.  Dr. Teel also does home visits and assessments, www.FullCircleAmerica.com , Dr.Teel@FullCircleAmerica.com , 1-888-873-8871, as does ALLTECH Assistive Technology (http://cerebralpalsyresources.cpfamilynetwork.org/taxonomy/term/4491), 1-800-273-2645.
Comment:  SUFU (Speaking Up For Us) is having an Assistive Technology Workshop on April 17th at 10:00.      Click here to view the flyer (also posted on the Coalition website)

Comment:  Maybe language could be taken from the new ORC (Other Related Conditions – for people with Cerebral Palsy or Seizure disorders) waiver and put into Section 21 and 29 waivers so technologies would be reimbursable expenses.  Not only would it be a great help to pay for expenses, but also an opportunity to lessen the need for staffing and reducing costs.  This has been in the works for a long time.  We hope to work out the kinks in the pilot program which will serve 5-15 people.  Just having a tablet with WIFI and Skype can greatly improve communications.  For a relatively small investment, a person can move towards a measurable amount of independence.  Start using technology while they are with you, so the transition for use when they aren’t with you will be easier.  Romy (Spitz) is a good person to link up with to get technology (romy.spitz@maine.gov). 

End of presentation.
DHHS and Legislative Updates www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads/ 
Brian McKnight, Region I Program Administrator from the Office of Aging and Disability Services (OADS) at DHHS, informed the group that as of today, the wait list numbers were as follows: Section 21:  Priority 1 – 167, Priority 2 – 262, Priority 3 – 372, for  a total of 801 people.  Section 29 has 469 people on the waitlist.  To date, 1,453 of the 2,700 total SIS (Supports Intensity Scale) interviews have been completed.  All the interviews should be done by the end of June.  Our office plans to set up stakeholder groups to discuss what services are being offered and what services are needed out there.      
Jim Martin, Associate Director of Developmental Services, Office of Aging and Disability Services at DHHS said there was a public hearing on the biennial budget last week and HHS (Health and Human Services) work sessions are scheduled for this week.  On Friday, adding money to Section 21 was well received.  Representative Flood has proposed adding money to Sections 21 and 29.  We are hopeful it will pass and we can decide how best to serve the most people.  We think it is an exciting opportunity.  The waitlist is getting to the point where it is just unfair.   
Mary Lou Dyer:  Testimony presented to the HHS committee was well stated and well received.  They were unanimous in their support of LD 499.  It passed and the money was reinstated.  
Question:  Was there any mention of revising the budget?  
Response:  There will more information on Wednesday.  There has been some work to find services in common, but not resolution yet.  This week, the HHS committee will be cleaning stuff up, addressing elder services, plus finishing up some bills.  Over the next two weeks, HHS will be working on their budget and on April 22nd, reporting back to the Appropriations committee.  Then discussions will start again about the Supplemental Budget.  If the HHS committee is unanimous about decisions, it is less likely items will come back up.  If you want to advocate, contact both committees. 

(If people would like to contact their Legislators, they can find their Representatives through the following links:  

Find your Legislator here:  http://www.maine.gov/legis/house/townlist.htm 

Complete Committee list here:  http://www.maine.gov/legis/house/commlist.doc 
Email addresses for HHS and Appropriations Committee members:  Click here for list 
The session is supposed to be done by Father’s Day, but there are a huge number of issues in front of them.
Jim Martin:  The Department continues to look for resources for dental care.  We have been talking to a dentist in Bangor to see if he’d be willing to add a fifth day to his sedation dentistry practice.
Comment:  There are 560 patients now and 650 more on a waiting list.  One day a week makes it tough to whittle this number down.  I guess it’s better than nothing.
Comment:  The dental clinic in Portland is listed under Riverview Hospital.  It’s confusing for folks.  

Question:  Mary Lou, you talked about work sessions for DD services, should we go to them? 
Response:  You can listen to them on the computer.  We had our time to talk last week.  The Department gets invited to the work sessions.  There is lots of information online, but, contact your legislators and HHS committee members.  Unless you are a political junkie and want to sit for hours listening to their discussions, I don’t’ recommend attending. 

Question:  Anything in the DD budget that you are worried about? Anything good?
Response:  It looks like there will funding added to DHHS to get 75 people of the waiver list next year.  Some members are fighting against the elimination of medical add-ons.  A million dollars could be lost next year if the elimination goes through.  With a fully functioning SIS, the elimination of the add-ons seems premature.  Better coordination would be lifesaving.  Reducing intensive care, managed costs by 5% would result in large savings over two years.  The highest impact would be on people with mental illness, adults with ID, and frail elders.  We were hoping the language would look like “help home” or “kindle care”.  Dr. Lisa Letourneau, Executive Director, Maine Quality Counts (http://www.mainequaltycounts.org), has not had success with managed care as it is.  Her organization is trying to help structure the system so people get the right care, at the right time, at the right amount.   
Jim Martin:  The Department is looking to leverage current funds to serve more people and build more flexibility into the waiver programs.          
Continuum of Care Update
Cullen:  We are seeing real progress with LD1816.  The working group of the DD committee has been very effective.  The working group has essentially adapted the White Paper, with slight modifications to make the language more universal, less parent-centric.  We are now working on steps to implement it.  

Jim Martin:  It has been great to collaborate with the Coalition.  Action steps are bubbling up and starting to take shape.  

Cullen:  We didn’t want to create something where the current system stopped working one day and began new and different the next.  We wanted everything to keep moving while we saw policies feathered in.  At the working group, Jim noted that he would love to see Section 29 tweaked to become a flexible waiver.  It could be limited in scope, where the hours are capped to around $25,000.  But ideally, this could be the baseline, where everyone got at least that, and then further needs would be sought from there.  People would have some basic services, and then be asked what else they needed.  This would get us away from where we are now.    

Jim Martin:  The Department realizes there is a cliff effect when children transition from school to adulthood.  We’d like to move forward to reserve capacity, so people would at least get Section 29, and then work towards more services.

Mary Lou:  It would be like Section 24 on steroids.  It had fewer uses, but everyone got something.

Jim Martin:  We recognize it is limited.  We’d like people to be able to pick and choose what works for them, like adding phone supports.  

Cullen:  We are thrilled it’s taking shape!  We are pleased the Department has adopted ideas and language from the Coalition, and we hope that next year we’ll see an improvement over this year.  It’s an exciting time!

Cullen:  We tweaked the language of Representative Stuckey’s bill (LD 969) to ensure it was clear that it had no fiscal note.  It will be considered after budget talks, at the beginning of summer.  It nudges DHHS to quickly implement all of these good ideas.  We will want to submit testimony during the hearing.  
Mary Lou Dyer:  A bill was introduced in the House to apologize to individuals with ID who underwent forced sterilization.  It will be signed on May 16th.       
Maine Association for Community Service Provider’s (MACSP, http://meacsp.com) will be holding its third annual art exhibit and sale.  Last year, one of the artists sold a painting for $100 and was ready to quit her job!  It’s a great even.  I’ll keep you posted.

Housing and Sequestration Updates:

Cullen:  We’ve talked about the effects of Sequestration, like cuts to Medicaid and Social Security.  It could also have dire effects on Section 8 housing vouchers.  The proposed 5.1% cut wouldn’t just be for one year, it would mean redundant cuts over the next 8-9 years.  Six hundred thirty one (631) vouchers are at stake in Maine, it’s a huge deal!  The effects are only trickling out now, so no one is alarmed yet, but we know our delegation is starting to hear from people.  There is no sign of Sequestration ending but the President’s budget, if approved, will nullify the cuts.

Other updates:
SMACT:  There is one more meeting next month before SMACT breaks for the summer.  On October 3rd, there will be a “Transition Open House” at Portland Arts and Sciences School with case managers and representatives from VR (Vocational Rehabilitation) in attendance.  Link to SMACT blog:  http://blogs.portlandschools.org/smact
Special Education:  Plans take a while to come to fruition, but school districts are focusing on transition much more than ever.  But, with costs shifting from the state to the local level, things will be tricky financially.
Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
Visit our website!  If you have postings for the website, please email them to Cullen (cullen@chomhousing.org) or Elizabeth (elizabeth@chomhousing.org). If you’d like to contribute a photo, please send them to either one of us via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo (available on the website).  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.  
Cullen thanked everyone for coming and reminded all that the next Coalition meeting is on May 13, 2013, from 12-2PM.  The featured speaker will be Therese Cahill-Low, DHHS Director, Office of Child and Family Services.    
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  To phone in dial, 1-605-475-4350, when prompted, slowly enter the code 810-236#.  We’d love to have you with us! 
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